Town of Haw River 

Town Council Meeting

Monday, January 5, 2009
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, January 5, 2009 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m.
Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Ricky Honeycutt, Jeff Fogleman, Lee Lovette and Jamie Joseph.

Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Charlie Davis and Clerk Speicher.

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 p.m.

Public Hearings
7:01 p.m. Rezoning request concerning property described as Tax Map #13-5-38 and #13-5-38B (Morton & Leipf): Manager Earp explained that the property in question (the old Fred’s Store site) is currently zoned B-1. Tax Map #13-5-38 is owned by David Morton and Tax Map #13-5-38B is owned by the Town of Haw River and leased to Mr. Morton for $2400 a year. A rezoning to B-2 would allow more businesses to go into the strip mall. The businesses currently located there would be safe under a B-2 zoning. There were no questions; the Mayor closed the public hearing at 7:04 p.m.

7:04 p.m. Special Use Permit concerning property described as Tax Map #13-5-38 & #13-5-38B (Leipf): Councilman Lovette asked Mr. Morton and Ms. Leipf about the proximity of the fence to the road and the height of the fence. Ms. Leipf stated that the fence will be 4-6 feet in height. Mr. Morton stated that there is plenty of area in the lot to keep the fence far away from the road. There were no questions; the Mayor closed the public hearing at 7:06 p.m.

7:06 p.m. Consent Agenda
The Council reviewed the following items:

-Previous Meeting’s Minutes: December 3, 2008 and December 11, 2008.

-Resolution of Appreciation for the Services of Mr. Wade Clapp to the Haw River Planning and Zoning Board.

Councilman Lovette made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda. Motion carried 5-0.
Old Business

There was no old business.
New Business
7:07 p.m. Review and discussion of a request for rezoning and a special use permit concerning property described as Tax Map #13-5-38 & #13-5-38B: Councilman Lovette asked Attorney Davis where the liability would lie if a child were injured on the playground which would be located on property owned by the town but leased to Mr. Morton and the daycare. Atty. Davis stated that the daycares liability insurance would be responsible for any claims; the towns’ only liability would be due to a material defect in the property which the town did not fix. Manager Earp and Dawn Leipf were sworn in by Mayor Boggs. There were asked to give sworn testimony to the following items:

1) All applicable regulations of the zoning district in which the use is proposed are complied with. Manager Earp stated this would be true if the property is rezoned to B-2.
2) All applicable conditions specified in §155.086 are complied with. i.e. 

a) A center must meet a permitted building and lot type for the district in which it is to be located.

b) Must have at least 200 square feet of outdoor play area per child or client.

c) Must pass yearly fire inspection.

Manager Earp stated this to be true.

3) The proposed special use permit will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council. Manager Earp and Ms. Leipf both stated this to be true.
4) The proposed use is located, designed and proposed to be operated so as to maintain or enhance the value of adjoining property or that the use is a public necessity. Manager Earp and Ms. Leipf both stated this to be true.

5) The location and character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the plan of development for the Town Planning Area. Manager Earp and Ms. Leipf both stated this to be true.

6) Satisfactory provision has been made for the following, when applicable: vehicle circulation, parking and loading, service and loading entrances and areas, screening, utilities, signs, lighting, open spaces, site grading, soil erosion and sedimentation control and site drainage. Manager Earp and Ms. Leipf both stated this to be true.
Councilman Lovette asked Ms. Leipf if she would be serving meals. Ms. Leipf stated that she would not. Her hours of operation would be from 7 a.m.-6 p.m. Monday thru Friday.
Councilman Fogleman made a motion to rezone Tax Map #13-5-38 & #13-5-38B from B-1 to B-2. Motion carried 5-0. Atty. Davis stated that for the Special Use Permit to be approved, it must be stated that all six items found in the Zoning Code of Ordinances, Title XV, Section 155.083 do exist as findings of fact. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion affirming that all six conditions exist in fact. Motion carried 5-0. Councilman Lovette made a motion to grant a Special Use Permit to Ms. Leipf for a daycare. Motion carried 5-0.
7:18 p.m. Review and discussion of a contract for study services with PTCOG: Manager Earp explained that the Piedmont Triad Council of Government has agreed to perform a feasibility study to consider annexation down Trollingwood toward the Interstate. A prior study done in 1998 would be used as a starting point, cutting down on some of the expense. The contract price from the PTCOG is $7,885. Technical work would be done by Jesse Day, planning by Paul Kron, PTCOG master planner and legal work by Ginger Booker, COG’s Assistant Director with 30 years experience. Councilman Joseph made a motion to approve the contract with the PTCOG. Motion carried 5-0.
7:21 p.m. Manager’s Update: 
· Manager Earp stated that the fire truck is in production and should be delivered in February. Wachovia has notified the Town of Haw River that, due to changes in the interest rate market, they will be able to lower the interest rate. Five firemen have traveled to Louisiana for the pre-production inspection. Councilman Joseph requested Manager Earp to bring suggestions to the next council meeting for the old fire truck. Manager Earp stated the 800 MHZ radios should arrive before the 1st of March.

· NCDOT has agreed to paint the bridge over the Haw River in masonry gray if the town buys the paint. They project the paint job should last five years. Lighting along Main Street will improve as Duke Energy makes the switch to a brighter head. The monthly cost will be greater as the heads are more expensive to operate.

· The code enforcement item across the street is 90% complete. Things have picked up as there is a buyer in the picture.

· Manager Earp stated that the January Ad Valorem check should be a good one and will give good indication of where the year will end up. Sales tax numbers in January will also be a good reflection of the Towns economic situation going into the last half of the fiscal year. 
7:30 p.m. Announcements 

· Mayor Boggs announced the Planning meeting for Monday, January 12, 2009.
· Mayor Boggs announced the following Haw River Delegates:

Burlington-Graham MPO – Ricky Honeycutt

Piedmont Triad Council of Government – Buddy Boggs

· Mayor Boggs appointed the following Department advocates for 2009:

Fire Department – Ricky Honeycutt
Police Department – Lee Lovette

Parks & Recreation – Jamie Joseph
Public Works – Jeff Fogleman

Administration – Buddy Boggs

· Preparations are being made to apply for economic stimulus monies from the Federal government for the Stone Street Pump Station should they come available. 

Open Forum 7:32 p.m. 
Mr. Ronald Cobb of 616 Keck Rd. stated that he had checked into dog ordinances and there is a limit of two dogs in Burlington, three in Graham and two in Mebane. He requested the council consider similar limits in Haw River. Councilman Lovette stated he would be in support of a 2 or 3 dog limit due to the issue of dogs barking. Ms. Carol Jones of 620 Keck Rd. stated that she has 7 dogs, but her dogs do not create a barking nuisance as reported. She stated she is a hobby breeder and only keeps puppies 8-10 weeks. Atty. Davis stated that the Town could adopt an ordinance, but would have to give consideration to those who have more that the limit currently whether their dogs would be grandfathered in until their passing or a time would be specified for them to make arrangements for them.  The Council asked Manager Earp to look at other ordinances and provide them with samples and suggestions that would work in Haw River. 

Mr. Philip Morgan asked for clarification on the feasibility study with the PTCOG. Mayor Boggs stated that the estimate to annex to the Interstate 10 years ago was $2,000,000. The current council wished to find out what it would cost today and if this would be a wise move to promote the future growth of Haw River. 

8:47 p.m. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

___________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor



Tammy W. Speicher, Town Clerk
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